 Carver Public Schools

Carver, Massachusetts

School Committee Meeting

Monday, February 9, 2009
Minutes

Committee Members Present:




E. Kay Spencer, Chair



Mary Kaminski, Vice Chair



Barry Struski, Member


Paula Kibbe, Secretary

School Administration Present:


Elizabeth Sorrell, Superintendent


Matthew Gillis, Chief Operations & Financial Officer



Laura Tilton, Director of Curriculum, Instruction & Technology

Absent:  
Al Spicer, Member
Guests Present:  Rick LaFond, Town Administrator and John Q. Adams, Town Accountant

______________________________________________________________________
Kay Spencer, Chair, called the meeting to order at 7:05 p.m.

I. Comments from General Public: None
II. Comments from EAPC:  Mike Riordan and Connie Koffman addressed the committee and offered complete support to the over-ride effort.  Mary Kaminski asked if the EAPC membership has talked about what they could do to offset the economic situation.  Mike said they had not yet had a discussion, however, the difficult conversations would be held as the budget situation unfolds.
III. Update by Student Advisory & Captains Council:  Kayla Morrison reported: The Freshmen are hosting a turkey dinner for the residents of South Meadow Village on February 12; Sophomore class are continuing their work on their art wall in the school; Juniors continue working with the “Giving Tree” project as well as prom planning and Seniors hosted the annual “Senior Class Lock-In” on January 30th.  They are continuing preparations for Grad Nite in Florida.  The Student Council is planning for their E-Board lock in on February 27th and again presented the King of Hearts social activity to the school on February 13th.  
   Sports News:  Adam LaVoie presented HS Winter sports updates:  Boys basketball is currently 6-12; Girls basketball standing is 15-3.  Ice hockey is currently 4-9-1 and has a chance to make it to state tourney.  Wrestling is heading to South Sectionals with the potential of a couple of state champion bids and Gymnastics finished their season with a 4-6 overall records.  The Middle School wrestling had their first home tournament of the year.  Boys and Girls basketball have had a great season while developing their skills.  Freshmen Summit Update:  2nd Annual Summit will be hosted by Captains Council on March 12th.  Topics will be:  Making Good Decisions, Leadership, Teamwork, Drug & Alcohol, Hazing, Academics and Diversity. 
IV. Approval of Minutes:  Mary Kaminski made a motion to accept the January 12, 2009 regular meeting minutes as written and Executive Session of January 29, 2009.  Barry Struski second.  Approved.  Mary Kaminski made a motion to accept Executive Session minutes from January 29, 2009.  Barry Struski second.  One abstention.   Approved. 
V.   Communications:
A. Thank you to Charlotte Oldham:  A letter of thanks was sent to resident Charlotte Oldham who is employed with Sam’s Club. She was instrumental is obtaining a gift of $1000 from her employer for the purpose of defraying the cost of the freshmen trip to the Presidential Inauguration in Washington, D.C.
B. NSTAR update: A memo from the law firm of Kopelman & Paige was reviewed regarding the un-billed gas charges at the Gov. John Carver.  NStar indicated it was still looking into the amount of and the timeliness of the charges and it needed more time to look into the Department of Public Utilities request for a resolution to this bill. 
C. Power Options: Carver Public Schools is a member of this energy purchasing consortium where we bid for our natural gas consumption. We received correspondence indicating the 2009 membership fee is being voluntarily suspended which is a savings of $750 for our district.
D. Our Children’s Drinking Water:  A flyer distributed by an abutter to our Elementary School regarding a public hearing for a proposed business and its effect on the safety of our children’s drinking water was discussed.  The school department was not sent this flyer but obtained a copy from a local restaurant.  In response to the statement on the flyer that the school system did not oppose this proposed business, the following was stated: In accord with DEP regulations, monthly testing is performed to ensure the water is safe for public use.  All tests this year have passed and the water is safe for public use and consumption.  
VI.   Reports from the Superintendent:    
A. Personnel: The following personnel updates were noted: A resignation was accepted from Virginia Dunn, bus driver; Cheryl Kaufman, kindergarten aide and Janet Davis, lunchroom monitor.  New hires:  Nancy Weller and Peggy Garrett, kindergarten aides.
B. Enrollment: Monthly enrollment report and comparison from previous year was distributed.  The loss of 39 students from same time previous year was noted. 
C. Migration: Data from each school for students both enrolling and withdrawing for the period 2/1/08 to 2/1/09 was distributed.  A total of 78 students withdrew or enrolled from during this time.  
D. Washington DC Trip Review – Ron King and Wendy Matheson introduced a slide show presenting an overview of the Presidential Inauguration trip to Washington DC by 29 members of the freshmen class. The student’s personal comments of their experiences during this trip were integrated into the presentation.  The audience was filled with both parents and students to view this film.  Mr. King and Ms. Matheson both thanked the parents for allowing their children to be a part of this historical event and also commended the students on their exemplary conduct and citizenship throughout the trip.
E. FY’10 Budget Updates:  An extensive presentation of the state of our budget for FY 2010 was presented by the Superintendent and Chief Operations & Financial Officer including information on stimulus money, circuit breaker, chapter 70 and the projected shortfalls.  A break down of our expenses was provided.  The committee encouraged the public to attend meetings to learn as much as possible about the budget situation and to contact the committee with any questions to eliminate any rumors, misconceptions, or erroneous information.  
F. Drop Out Report:  Presented by Scott Knief, CHS Principal.  Data for the period of 2005-2006, 2006-2007 and 2007-2008 was broken down into multiple reporting elements including: special education, 504 plans, MCAS data, foster placement, academic standing, social/emotional information, family crisis, discipline, drug/alcohol abuse, attendance issues. This data assists the administration in finding the best solutions to preventing school drop-outs and/or reducing the number of students who do so.  
G. Capital Outlay:  A 5 -Year Plan has been submitted to the Capital Outlay Committee with minor adjustments from the previous year.  A break down of vehicle mileage was also supplied.  For FY’10 requests include:  Two 65 passenger buses, 1 mini-van; ongoing technology upgrades, restore surface of CHS track or renovate sub-base; replace lockers at HS & MS, replace auditorium seating at front of hall and replaced HS gym floor.
H. Report on Result of Applying Agreed upon Procedures for Student Activity Accounts: The final report provided by Malloy, Lynch, Bienvenue, LLP was distributed regarding recommended procedures for Student Activity Accounts.  An updated balance sheet for the HS & MS accounts was also provided.
I. School Building Committee Updates: The contract has been signed with Daedelus Construction to be the Owners Project Manager. The next school building meeting is February 23 at 4:30 pm.
VII. Recommendations from the Superintendent
A. Whitewater Rafting Trip:  A field trip permission request was presented by Tara Noyes, Grade 10 class advisor, to participate in a Whitewater Rafting Trip in Maine on June 12-13, 2009.   Mary Kaminski made a motion to approve, Barry Struski second.  All in favor. 
VIII. Reports from the School Committee – Mary Kaminski complimented the staff and students of the HS Drama Club for an outstanding performance of “Don’t Drink the Water.”
IX.      Executive Session:  None. 
Paula Kibbe made a motion to adjourn, Barry Struski second.  Approved, all in favor.  Meeting adjourned at 9:45 p.m. 
Next regular meeting: March 9, 2009
Respectfully submitted:  Annmarie G. Metrano, Recording Secretary
Approved by Committee  3/9/09
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